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MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 17th APRIL 2023
HELD AT THE HEATHFIELD CENTRE, CADDINGTON
Parish Council Chairman Mark Russell chaired the meeting.
Present: Central Bedfordshire Ward Councillors K Collins & E Perry, Clerk L Heartfield and 30 members of public.
1. MINUTES OF THE LAST ANNUAL PARISH MEETING  
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 11th April 2022 were an accurate record and were signed by the Chairman.
2. REPORT FROM THE CADDINGTON PARISH COUNCIL CHAIRMAN 
As we reflect on the past year, we can take pride in the achievements of our community. It is my pleasure to share some highlights of our efforts and events over the past months.

We began the year with a wonderful Jubilee celebration to mark Queen Elizabeth II's 70th anniversary on the throne. Our community came together to celebrate this momentous occasion, with a series of events held over the weekend. From the street party to the fantastic party on the green, it was a truly special occasion ably organised by the Events Committee. Thanks to everyone involved.

In remembrance of the late Queen, we planted a number of trees in her honour. These trees will stand as a lasting tribute to her memory and serve as a reminder of her lifelong commitment to our country.

In addition to celebrating our heritage, we have also been busy improving our local environment. The resurfacing of the path across the green has been completed, providing a safer and more pleasant walking route for all.

As the festive season approached, we held our annual Christmas lights turn on event, where the green becomes the centre of the village, this year the school choir really added a magical touch and as always James and the staff at the Chequers did us proud. Santa's sleigh was back again, bring a little extra sparkle this year to the whole of Caddington. Thank you again to Simon Robinson and team and Ray and Glen Eden, we were delighted to raise over £2,000 for Caddington charities, thanks to the generosity of our community. 

We’ve also had to say goodbye to our long-standing Clerk, Maxine, who has served our community on and off for over 20 years. We are immensely grateful for her dedication and commitment over the years and wish her all the best in her future endeavours.

We welcome our new Clerk, Linda, who brings with her a wealth of local experience. We are confident that Linda will serve our community well, and we look forward to working with her.

Looking ahead, we have the upcoming local elections to look forward to. This is an important opportunity for residents to have their say on the future direction of our community. We encourage all eligible voters to make their voices heard.

The new development here at Heathfield is progressing. This has been a long-awaited project, and we are working in partnership with the Heathfield Friends, Central Beds Council and New Vista Homes. We hope that once completed, the Centre will be a central hub for community groups to meet, connect and grow together.

Thank you all for coming tonight, the numbers here just shows the engagement we have here in Caddington.

Finally, I want to thank you to all our councillors, volunteers and residents who have worked tirelessly this year to make our community the vibrant and welcoming place it is.

Summary of Accounts 2022 – 2023: The Parish Council began the financial year with a balance of £271,438.36 the closing balance will be available at a future meeting once the end of year finances have been completed.

3. REPORT FROM BEDFORDSHIRE POLICE 

Bedfordshire Police were unable to attend, Laura Tuck PCSO 7582 gave her apologies on behalf of the Dunstable Community Team. The clerk read a brief comment on PCSO Tuck’s behalf. “I am planning an engagement event in the village for possibly the 25th of April I am hoping to be outside the row of shops for a few hours mid-morning. This date will be confirmed and publicised”.
4. REPORT FROM CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL WARD
Cllr Collins did not report due to the constraints of heightened sensitivity during the pre-election period. Cllr Perry thanked the public for their support during his term as Ward Councillor. He is not standing for re-election this year.
5. REPORTS FROM VILLAGE ORGANISATIONS

Caddington Recreational Association: Mark Sutton provided the report below

Our charitable objective is to provide sporting and Social opportunities in the village and district of Caddington. This last year we supported many outdoor Sports Teams including; mixed sex under 7 football coaching;

two under 8 boys football teams; an under 11 mixed sex football team; an under 11 and under 15 girls football teams. We had 5 men’s football teams, including; three adult teams, one under 21 team and one veterans ( over 35) team. Our two adult men’s cricket teams are also going from strength to strength. Indoors we support two darts teams (one from the old crickets pub) and a pool team. We have hosted ten weddings and also sadly ten funerals. Numerous social events such as birthdays, engagements, christenings, anniversaries etc. The car park refurbishment and the replacement of the low level fence and installation of new team dug outs have been major projects completed this year. We currently progressing with the replacement of the high level fence and are at the pre planning stage of providing new women’s changing rooms to help accommodate the rise in interest in the women’s game following the fabulous success of the England Team. Other future projects under consideration are additional land acquisition to replace the Heathfield school playing field which will be lost in the development.  
Membership of the association is open to all Caddington and Slip End residents, do come and join us.
Caddington Care: Jane Payton provided below report:

Time last year we were just beginning to tentatively get back to ‘normal’ life. Coffee mornings had moved back to Heathfield, Men’s Group, Seated exercise and Bingo all followed and have continued to go from strength to strength. The Office continues to be the ‘hub’ and the phone holders are on the frontline dealing with incoming calls.  Most of the calls are for lifts to medical appointments – and the Luton and Dunstable Hospital visits can be challenging – often requiring two volunteers, as parking is impossible. I would like to emphasize that our ethos is, we do something that we would do for a neighbour and we are not a taxi service. We continue to do shopping and collect prescriptions. One lady had come out of hospital and was bedbound. She needed regular shopping. A volunteer goes round weekly, checks what she needs, does the shopping, puts it away and then they have a cup of tea. Befriending continues to be an important part of what we do. Sometimes this involves help with IT or with support for appointments involving benefits. Our wheelchair loan service is much appreciated and we also rehome walking and disability aids that come our way, via the coffee morning. The walking group is going well and the monthly walks encourage people to get out and about to places that they might not usually visit. We have organised two trips this year to Jordan’s Mill and Frosts Garden Centre. These trips are much enjoyed and as we always book an accessible coach we can include those who would not normally get out. There is a lot of interest in our next trip on a lovely accessible narrow boat on the Grand Union, with a fish and chip lunch. This event is being supported by a donation from the family of a client who passed away. Our Summer party in August and the Christmas Singalong were enthusiastically supported. Over the years we have evolved an ethos where the programme involves the attendees in active participation. Hence, Pass the parcel and a table quiz, etc. We feel this is better than passive listening to performers – but harder work for the organisers. 

The website is constantly evolving as a source of information and a record of past events. CaddingtonCare is supporting the Caddington Pantry Food Bank. We collect at Heathfield and a volunteer delivers to the preschool for distribution. We also pass on suggestions for recipients. We support village events – the Flower Festival in the Church and St George’s Day both in the last year.

Looking forward, continuing our activities during the time when Heathfield will inevitably be closed for redevelopment will be challenging. 

We have many people to thank. Town and Country Estate Agents keep us going with coffee, tea and biscuits with their collection under the tree at Christmas. The Coop continue to support us. We have good working relationships with the Doctors’ surgery and Kiran at the pharmacy. The Santa Float Fund are always generous in supporting our events.  I am pleased to say that Ed Costello, our Social Prescriber has returned to Caddington, now attached to the Surgery. He is a great asset. Beds Rural Charities Committee continue to provide support and back up, with special thanks to Simon Paterson. We prepare and send quarterly reports to them. These are always well received.

Thank you to the Parish Council for your help and advice when needed.  I cannot finish without acknowledging the contribution of the new Villager magazine which ensures that our publicity reaches every household on a regular basis. Last but by no means least, thanks to the Committee and volunteers for your support and encouragement. I hope that between us we help to keep the village of Caddington the great place I believe it to be.

Caddington Amateur Dramatic Society: Sarah Fitzsimmons provided below report:

CADS have successfully performed two productions since the last Parish Annual meeting. “A Bunch of Amateurs” by lan Hislop and Nick Newman in early September and "The Good Life by Jeremy Sams based on the TV sitcom in February. Both productions were well supported and 'The Good Life' was sold out on two of the three nights. This means that over the two productions we performed to and hopefully entertained over 500 people. Our next production in July will be a concert with sketches paying homage to a wide variety of musicals and more. 
The society has a full membership, many from the village, and offers members opportunities in all aspects of theatre and stagecraft, acting, singing, sound, lighting, set design and building, back stage management, writing and many more. Depending on the production in progress we offer experiences to a wide age group often including children.

We both perform and rehearse at The Heathfield Centre and depend on a facility which offers us floor space to rehearse, a stage, kitchen, and storage facilities to name but a few. The centre is key to enabling us to make our contribution to village life and to the lives of our members.
Gardening Club: Sarah Fitzsimmons provided below report:

The club is thriving and now has a full membership. We continue to invite monthly speakers and are running very successful trips and visits. We have a very supportive membership but some of the committee members would like to take a step back after being very active for many years, so we would welcome new committee members please.
Caddington & Slip End Community Trust (CaSE): Maureen Weekes provided below report:

I am the interim Trust Manager based at Lyons Community Centre in Caddington Woods. Thank you very much for awarding the grant. The noticeboard is a welcome addition and will go a long way to building community cohesion.
Looking back at 2022. In June a shuttle bus was provided so that Caddington residents could attend the Jubilee
celebrations and the “Little library” was installed. September was our annual Community Fun Day - open to whole community, and becoming more and more popular every year. We held a popular Bonfire craft afternoon in November with the Fire Brigade in attendance offering safety tips. December saw the Christmas craft fair  with Santa’s Float a big success for the first stopped outside the community centre. Mince pies and mulled wine were served and great fun was had by all. Redrow have now left site, the through road is open and all the building work is finished.  Lyons Community Centre is self-sufficient and thriving. The 230 bus which is free at the point of use bus service is proving popular and covers some of the old withdrawn 231 route.

Moving forward, we would like more outreach from us with posters about activities, we use social media but realise that is not always as effective. We would like to widen user groups - book clubs, tea clubs, even Bridge clubs etc and have more presence within our two parishes of Caddington and Slip End. We would love to expand our fun committee so that there is more crossover and community cohesion. The Trust is here for Caddington and Slip End, we'd welcome suggestions for consideration about ways to come together more. 
Caddington WI: Carol Jones provided below report:
We have had a busy year with some interesting speakers with topics such as Mercy Ships which is a charity that sends medical aid by ship to people in Africa. Other topics include metal detecting, pyrography, Life in Ukraine, Whipsnade zoo, & the use of herbs in a variety of ways. We have had a couple of craft evenings which allowed us to chat while we made items. In September we celebrated our 68th birthday with a party.

We are part of a group of 5 WIs and in December it was our turn to host a group meeting where we enjoyed a buffet supper and lots of fun entertainment. Our upcoming meetings include lacemaking, Tai chi and a games evening. We are planning a trip to Bletchley Park in the summer.

We have been collecting bras to send to Africa. - apparently women and girls are less likely to be raped if they are wearing a bra. We had a collection of money for the Ukrainian group in Luton and also gave them a huge bag of Easter eggs. A few of us went to a session where we learned how they decorate eggs for Eastern Ukraine. 

We are pleased that we have doubled our membership but we would be happy to add to our number - be assured of a warm welcome to our friendly group. 

With my other hat on I would like to remind you that we are celebrating St George’s Day on Sunday. 

We have a full day of entertainment, and lots of stalls And fun things for the children to do. Wi are providing refreshments all day too.  We hope that we will see you there. We are supporting Riding for the Disabled this year. 

Caddington Watch: John Waller provided below report:
The Street / Dog Watch teams are out and about every week. Sometimes there are enough people to split into two teams. When this is the case, we can cover nearly every part of the village in one evening.

The Speed Watch team will be more active now that the days are a little longer and hopefully the weather improves. Since the last AGM our team has managed over 300 volunteer hours. Caddington Watch produces the crime statistics for all towns, villages and hamlets in Bedfordshire.

The Village Magazine: John Waller provided below report:

The magazine has been well received and the third edition is at the printers now. It includes a full page spread for King’s Coronation celebration on The Green. More advertisers are coming forward. Great contributions from people in the village and beyond. The delivery team continues to grow. Planning to put in a directory of useful contacts, as well as appealing events that might be going on beyond our boundaries.

Heathfield Friends: John Waller provided below report: 

Heathfield Friends, the team that looks after the Centre has become a Charitable Trust.

We have nine trustees, which includes representatives from the Parish Council.

Aside from Trustees, we have others who are ‘Friends of Heathfield’

Between us we endeavour to keep the buildings presentable.

The Heathfield Centre reopened in April last year, after CBC had made some Health and Safety improvements.

Relief in the community was widespread – It was not just the elderly who were suffering from social isolation and loneliness.

Upon restarting, Heathfield Friends was concerned about the return of existing groups and societies. We needn’t have worried. Everybody came back and in fact our customer base is growing.

· Short Mat bowls has been introduced.

· We have somebody giving music lessons.

· A musical group now rehearses in the Hall.

· Slimming World is here every Saturday.

· We have somebody from the NHS who does ‘social prescribing’.

· Toddler parties are very popular.

We have introduced a new bookings system that streamlines invoice production.

We have been working with New Vista Homes and the Parish Council to establish how a refurbished Centre might best serve the community. Plans have been drawn up, but details of costs have yet to be shared.

For those unfamiliar with New Vista Homes – It is a company that is wholly owned by CBC. They aim to deliver quality homes that meet CBC’s Housing Strategy.  I am sure this will be discussed at future Parish Council meetings.

Caddington Pre-School: Niki Summers provided below report: 

Caddington Pantry: Many thanks to Caddington Parish Council for their support and financial contribution for ‘Caddington Pantry’. A storage shed and a trolley was purchased to store food donations at Caddington Pre-School. I set up Caddington Pantry as I was aware of Caddington families needing / asking for food and were unable to get to a food bank in surrounding towns.  At first donations were made by Caddington Pre-School parents and those in need helped themselves to food that they needed however I was aware that families outside of Caddington Pre-School needed help. As Caddington Pre-School are based on the Caddington Village School site we are unable to be a donation or collection base. With help from Jane at Caddington Care a donation point was set up at Heathfield during the coffee mornings run by Caddington Care. Many thanks to Mike for dropping the donations round to pre-school where I sort the donations into packages suited to family’s needs and preferences. Jane continues to offer her support in identifying families who would like help. In addition to the physical pantry at pre-school, I have set up a facebook page called Caddington Pantry for all members and residents to share any unwanted food with each other. Many thanks also for a monetary donation from a local business which enabled me to shop for staples for nine local families.

Paediatric First Aid Training: It is now a requirement that all newly qualified staff hold a currant paediatric first aid certificate to be classed as a qualified member of staff. Once the first aid certificate runs out that staff member is no longer classed as qualified until the training is completed again. First aid training must be completed every three years. Although the team at Caddington Pre-School do not need to meet these new requirements, we do need to ensure that at least one staff member in each area/room at pre-school holds a paediatric first aid certificate ensuring we have at least three or four staff members qualified on site.
However, ensuring that all staff members hold a paediatric first aid certificate ensures there is always a full team of paediatric first aiders on site and therefore standards are not be affected by illness, change of shifts or staffing. This ensures we not only meet the requirements but go beyond to ensure the safety of the children at Caddington Pre-School. With ten staff members, the cost of first aid training plus staff wages for training leaves us with a high expense for this training every three years. Presently with 95% of children receiving a funded place at pre-school we lose approximately £20 an hour (x30 hours per week) which is a significant amount of money not to receive in our budget.

Role Play Resources: Children learn within a stimulating environment which is of interest to them. With forty children attending pre-school presently there are a lot of interests to cover and resource.

Children love to role play especially with real items so to extend our role play resources we would like to introduce some ‘building bricks’. These are realistic building bricks, the same size and colour of real house bricks which also include the core holes but made from string foam and covered in plastic. They can be used with sand and water to create a ‘building site’ role play area alongside our hard hats and high vis jackets.

Caddington Pre-School would like to thank Caddington Parish Council for their support and the immense task they take on.

Scout Group: Rita Tims Group Scout Leader, provided below report:
The Membership of Caddington Scout Group has remained at 80 Members. The Group has 4 Sections, 1 Beaver Colony for 6- 8 years old, 1 Cub Pack for 8 – 9 years old, 1 Wolf Pack for 9 – 10.1/2, and finally a Scout Troop for 10 ½ to 14 years old.  We have held some successful quiz night, have linked with a Trooped in the USA and have chatted visa video. We have planted trees with the National Trust on Dunstable Downs as well as been camping. One trio involved a crossbow session. The parish grant for two tents has been gratefully received. Thank you.
CaSeBuG (Caddington and Slip End Bus Users’ Group): David Armstrong, provided the following report:

The group was formed as a response to the loss of the 231 service.  It is recognised by Caddington and Slip End Parish Councils, together with Public Transport Officers within Central Bedfordshire Council. A new mailbox has been established to communicate with the group (info@casebug.org) The group monitors the operation of the current 230 route provided by courtesy of CaSE Trust, the service funder. The group has submitted a comprehensive plan for a revised 232 service to Central Bedfordshire for approval. We expect a response before contract renewal in August 2023. We have been invited to join the pan-Bedfordshire Bus Users’ Group inaugural meeting by Central Bedfordshire Council. We will seek to improve the 230 Saturday service with Central Bedfordshire Council by adding additional later journeys.

Allotments: John Dudley Caddington Allotments and Leisure Gardens Management Secretary, provided below:
Last Summer was particularly challenging for many plot-holders due to the extreme heat and prolonged drought conditions. This resulted in the loss of many high value crops. It also resulted in an unprecedented number of tenants giving up their plots part-way through the growing season. Whereas our volunteers could manage a couple of vacant plots during a normal summer season they were faced with having to try and manage ten vacant plots. So, lack of cultivation and weed growth (on about 10% of plots) became a real problem – both aesthetically and for neighbouring plot-holders.  The good news is that the current situation has improved immensely and we are now almost up to 100% full occupancy with twelve new tenants since the start of our season in October. 

The committee agreed a modest rent increase of £5 per full plot per year (still considered a ‘bargain’ at a total of £25 per full plot annum) and we now have 73 tenants on the allotments. This has resulted in rental income to the PC for this season (1st October 2022 to 1st October 2023) of £2432 and represents an increase of £512 on the last season.

The committee responded to the planning application for the development at the rear of ‘My Folly / Scout-hut’ area by lodging a comment expressing their concern about drainage. They informed the planners that the outflow of the ditch running behind the allotments needed to be very carefully managed in order to prevent extensive back-up of water and the subsequent flooding of lower lying plots.

Over the winter the main driveway has experienced erosion and now needs maintenance as a number of plot holders have reported grounding of their vehicles and loss of steering control. 

As we move forward, the committee will be looking for sources of funding to re-wild a couple of plots that regularly flood in winter (and therefore cannot be let). Suggestions have included putting in a wildlife pond, replanting trees and possibly having a communal orchard. Our volunteers help keep the library in the Allotment Hut open on a regular basis and this continues to provide a valuable facility for both members and the local community.
6. GRANT AWARDS
The parish council awarded the following grants for 2023/24:
	Group
	Purpose
	2023/24

	Caddington Scout Group
	2 x Hike Tents
	 £     297.98 

	Caddington Heathfield Centre
	Racking for storage
	 £     660.00 

	Caddington Recreation Assc
	Play area safety surface matting
	 £     732.26 

	Caddington Pre-School
	5 staff paediatric first aid training
	 £     524.94 

	Caddington Pre-School
	Building bricks
	 £     237.55 

	Case Community Trust
	Noticeboard
	 £     676.50 

	 
	Total given
	 £  2,171.25 


Representatives from the above groups thanked the parish council for their support and financial contributions.
7. QUESTIONS & COMMENTS
Thanks to the New Clerk for keeping plot holders informed during the sewage spillage at the allotments.

Thanks to Rita Tims for providing the refreshments this evening. 
The meeting was closed at 9:14pm and refreshments were served.
Signed……………………………………………………………….…….Dated…………………………………….        5

